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REGIONAL CHAMPIONS

Maribeth Novak (2L) and Bradley Clark (3L) won the ABA Regional Mediation and
Negotiation Competition by beating the University of Texas in the final round.  Novak and Clark
now advance to the national championship, where they will compete against the best schools in the
country.

PHI DELTA PHI

A reminder to all new Phi Delta Phi candidates that the rescheduled general meeting will
be held on Tuesday, March 4, 2003 in Room 102 of the Law Classroom Building for all new
members at 4:30 p.m.. Details of the initiation ceremony and following social will be discussed.
Any new members who cannot attend, please contact one the officers listed on the Phi Delta Phi
board or put a note in Mail Box 109 so that the information regarding the initiation ceremony
will be passed on to you. 

The Initiation Ceremony for all new members will be held on Tuesday, March 11, 2003.
Further details to follow. 

CAPITAL PUNISHMENT SYMPOSIUM 

The Texas Law Journal on Civil Liberties & Civil Rights at the University of Texas Law
School invites all St. Mary’s law students to attend the of the Capital Punishment Symposium
to be held on March 19.  There will be a celebration of the 10th year of existence as Texas’ only
law journal devoted solely to civil liberties and civil rights issues.  Below is the news release
regarding  the Symposium.
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"The Death Penalty: Modern Developments"

WHERE: Eidman Courtroom, Connally Center of the UT Law School
WHEN: Wednesday, March 19, 2003 from 8:30 a.m. to 5:00 p.m.
COSTS: Free Students & Faculty; $50 Practicing Attorneys for CLE Credit (Late Registration
Fee of $10 applies after March 14, 2003). Free General Public ($6 for lunch).

AUSTIN, Texas BB The Texas Journal on Civil Liberties & Civil Rights (TJCLCR) at The
University of Texas School of Law, in association with the Individual Rights Section of the State
Bar of Texas, is hosting its annual symposium on March 19, 2003. The Symposium is scheduled
from 8:30 a.m. until 5:00 p.m., with breakfast and lunch provided, and will offer 5.5 hours of
CLE credit and 1 hour of ethics credit. Please contact the journal to register as seating is limited
to 150. 

Please feel free to contact our journal staff with any questions or requests for additional
information. The staff can be reached by phone at (512) 232-1278, by fax at (512) 471-6988, or
by email at TJCLCR@mail.law.utexas.edu.

ATTENTION ALL STUDENTS 
 ExamSoft Service Pack Must Be Installed Prior to Exams 

ExamSoft has posted a Service Pack that MUST be installed PRIOR to taking any
additional exams.  The Service Pack is available at the link provided below and will only take
a few minutes to download, even on a slow dial-up connection.  If you are using the same
computer and already took the Qualification Exam when you initially installed your software,
it will not have to be retaken.

Please use the link below to install this Service Pack.
http://www.examsoft.com/servicepack.html

Please note: From this day forward, all updates and communications regarding ExamSoft
will be sent to your St. Mary's e-mail address.  If you registered using an e-mail other than your
St Mary's email, please update this information as soon as possible.  In order to update your e-
mail address (or other account information), please visit www.examsoft.com/stmaryslaw,  click
on the 'Exam Takers' tab and enter your username and password,  then click on the 'Change
Account Information' tab (your username and password are included below, for your
convenience).
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NEW STUDENT E-MAIL SERVER

Starting February 16,  2003, you need to log into rattler.stmarytx.edu instead of
eagles.stmarytx.edu/exchange.  (Note: you do not have to put "/exchange" on the end of
rattler.stmarytx.edu.)  You retain your current login and password assignments.  Your email
accounts now have a capacity of 50 megabytes of email space.  The previous setup only allowed
5 megabytes of space.  This increase in space will allow more flexibility with files and
miscellaneous attachments.  

It is the responsibility of the Law Students to maintain their email accounts.  Accounts
not in use for more than 90 days will be cleaned out automatically.  In other words, if your
account has not been viewed or modified within 90 days, your INBOX, OUTBOX and
DELETED folders will be cleared out.  Your accounts will remain with you throughout your
Law School enrollment.

Please check your law school e-mail account regularly.

OFFICE OF CAMPUS MINISTRY

Mardi Gras :  A Mardi Gras reception will be held on Tuesday March 4 at 4:00 p.m.
in the Law Plaza. Campus ministry will co-sponsor this event with SBA.  A dinner for two at
the Plaza Club will be chanced off.  All law faculty, staff and students are invited to attend. 

Ash Wednesday, March 5:  A Mass will be held in the Law Alumni Room of the Law
Library, at 12:00 noon.  Father Terry Weik will preside.  Sponsored by Law Campus Ministry

Spring Break: Again, this year a trip is being planned to Las Vegas, New Mexico (one
hour drive outside of Santa Fe) for Habitat for Humanity.  If you would like to sign up or need
more information, contact Law Campus Ministry at 431-6063.  This event is co-sponsored by
Dean Bill Piatt.

STUDENT ORGANIZATIONS

The Christian Legal Society will be meeting on Tuesdays, at 11:30 a.m. in the Alumni
 Room of the Law Library.  Lunch will be provided as always.  Come and learn about your
Spiritual Gift and how to use that to reach out to others for Christ.

The St. Thomas More Society invites all students to attend our weekly meeting held on
Tuesdays from 11:00 a.m. to 12:00 p.m. in the Atrium of the Law Administration Building.
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Carol Hewson leads our Bible study.  Please join us for prayer, fellowship, and great discussion.
Lunch will be provided.

WRITING COMPETITIONS,
FELLOWSHIPS AND SCHOLARSHIPS

Unless otherwise noted, copies of detailed information regarding these writing
competitions,  fellowships and scholarships are available from Ms. Lucille Wideman, Room 105
of the Law Administration Building.

The Howard C. Schwab Memorial Award Essay Contest: This contest is sponsored
by the Family Law Section of the American Bar Association.  First prize will be $1,500; second
prize will be $1,000 and third prize will be $500.  The deadline for submission of the essay is
April 4.
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PEOPLE'S LAW SCHOOL 

The ninth annual People's Law School will be held here at St. Mary's on Saturday, April 5,
2003 from 9:00 a.m. to 1:00 p.m.  The People's Law School is a free public seminar that features
local attorneys who are experts in their field. This year's agenda includes presentations in the
following areas: consumer law, family law, employment law, wills and probate, mediation, criminal
procedure, landlord-tenant, and small claims. 

Volunteers are needed for this event, which is co-sponsored by the San Antonio Bar
Foundation and Sister Grace's Campus Ministry. It is an excellent opportunity to meet local attorneys
while providing a valuable service to the community. Volunteer hours also qualify for pro bono
credit from the law school. 

Assistance is needed for set up on Friday afternoon April 4, registration on Saturday
morning April 5th, and clean up early Saturday afternoon. Volunteers are welcome for any or all of
these times! Sign up with Mary Alfaro in the Career Services Office in the Library or call Bob
Kraemer at 436-3011 ext. 1577.

MEMORIAL SERVICE

There will be a memorial service for Eric Riester on Monday, March 10, at 4:00 p.m. in
the Alumni Room of the Law Library.  There will prayer, reception and Law Journal Memorial
Plaque Presentation.

PHI DELTA PHI

A reminder to all new Phi Delta Phi candidates that the Initiation Ceremony is Tuesday,
March 11, 2003. The Honorable Leif M. Clark's courtroom is located at 615 East Houston Street,
downtown. Directions are posted on the Phi Delta Phi board. Please remember to be there at 4:15
p.m. sharp. The dress is business attire. If you are in need of a map, please put a note in box 109 with



-2-

your name and box number. 

ATTENTION 3Ls
$200 PMBR REBATE

PMBR has determined that it cannot enter into a special contract with St. Mary’s before
summer 2003.  Therefore, the usual rates will apply, but St. Mary’s will, as announced earlier, rebate
$200 to any graduate taking the Texas Bar Examination for the first time in July 2003 who registers
for the combined 6-day and 3-day workshops.  

If you did not lock in an earlier rate, the cost is $790 (ABA/LSD members) or $890 (Non-
ABA/LSD members) for the combined workshops.  The rebate works this way:  PMBR periodically
submits to the law school a list of students who have paid for the combined workshops.  If you are
on the list, the law school will then credit your student account with $200.

You can sign up with the following PMBR Reps:

3L Reps 2L Reps 1L Reps 
Sheri Palma #151 Sarah Schroeder #388 Annabel Lewis #573
Rolando Charles #39 Chuck Ruhmann #380 Kim Frost Gonzales #503
Edward Castillo #33 Willie McAllen #339 Brooklynn Chandler #466
Gaylia Brunson #25 Susan Goodson #305
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THE SCHOLAR: ST. MARY’S LAW REVIEW ON MINORITY ISSUES

The Scholar: St. Mary's Law Review on Minority Issues will be holding various recruitment
sessions in the coming weeks. Look for information in student mailboxes, announcements in
classrooms, and an informational meeting to follow. Applications will be available as early as
March 14, though the recruitment process will continue after spring break. 

Membership on a law review is an excellent teaching avenue for sharpening legal research
and writing skills. Employers place a high premium on law review membership, and it is sometimes
a threshold question for employment. 

Contact the Scholar office in Room 215 of the Law Library, if you have any questions.

SIXTH ANNUAL KOMEN SAN ANTONIO RACE FOR THE CURE

On Saturday morning, April 5, thousand of supporters will gather at the Alamodome for
the Sixth Annual Komen San Antonio Race for the Cure.  The annual event is a co-ed 5k Run/Walk
and a 1-mile family fun walk to raise awareness and funding to benefit the national Susan G. Komen
Breast Cancer Foundation and its San Antonio affiliate.

St. Mary's is supporting this important cause by organizing a team of runners and walkers to
enter the event.  Awards will be presented immediately following the Race to the largest team, the
top fund-raising team, and the largest non-corporate team.

If you are interested in joining St. Mary's Law School team, or in sponsoring someone on St.
Mary's team, please call Gloria Valenzuela at ext. 3525 or come by the Law Journal office located
in the library, room 223 for the entry form.  Each individual must turn in a SIGNED registration
form and their fee ($18 per adult and $15 per child (14 and under)).  The deadline for receiving team
applications is Monday, March 10. .

Thanks again for "teaming up" with us.

OFFICE OF FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE

Endowed Scholarship Applications: The St. Mary's University School of Law Endowed
Scholarship applications will be available on March 10, 2003. Applications may be requested at
nluna@stmarytx.edu or in the Financial Aid Office, Room 109 of the Law Faculty Building. The
deadline for submitting the completed application to the Financial Aid Office is 5 p.m. on Monday,
April 7, 2003. No exceptions will be made. 

FAFSA Reminder: If you have not yet renewed your Free Application for Federal Student
Aid (FAFSA) for 2003-2004, please complete and transmit online immediately. The website address
is www.fafsa.ed.gov.  The FAFSA for 2003-2004 covers the academic periods Summer 2003/ Fall
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2003/Spring 2004. The recommended date was February 15. Grant and scholarship opportunities will
be missed if this process is delayed. 

ATTENTION 1L'S

The Student Bar Association’s "1L Spring Orientation" will be on Wednesday, March 12,
from 11:30 to 12:20 in Room 101 of the Law Faculty Building. Hear the questions you want to
know, hear the answer you need to hear.  Learn about registration, classes, internships, jobs, hints
and much more!  A panel of 2Ls and 3Ls will be available to field and hopefully answer your
questions.  For those with class at 12:30, lunch will be available.  For more information, contact
David Courreges, Box 475 or davidcourreges@yahoo.com

FACULTY ACCOLADES

Assistant Professor Jeffrey Addicott's article, Proposal for a New Executive Order on
Assassination, was published in the March 2003 University of Richmond Law Review.  The article
traces the history of Presidential Executive Order 12,333 which bans assassination and argues that
the war on global terrorism necessitates clarification of this important rule of law.

COURT OF CRIMINAL APPEALS INTERNSHIP

A summer internship with the Staff Attorneys' Office at the Court of Criminal Appeals in
Austin, Texas is available for a limited number of students during the summer of 2003.  Students
who are selected for the program will work under the supervision of staff attorneys on criminal
appeals, petitions for discretionary review and habeas corpus petitions.  Those interested in applying
should send a resume and a cover letter to Professor Schmolesky in Room 224 of the Law Faculty
Building. In the letter please indicate if you have any preference for first or second summer session.
Students will receive 2 pass/fail credits upon successful completion of the program that requires a
minimum of 120 hours of work.  Students will receive credit as if for a course offered on the home
campus rather than transient credit and accepted students will be required to pay tuition to the law
school for their participation in the program.  Preference will be given to students who have
completed 2 years of law school, but students who have completed their first year may apply. The
deadline for applications is 12 noon on Monday, March 31, 2002. Students who have previously
expressed an interest in this program should reaffirm their interest by contacting Professor
Schmolesky in writing.

APPLICATIONS FOR ORDER OF THE BARRISTERS

THE ORDER OF BARRISTERS is a national honorary organization whose purpose is the
encouragement of oral advocacy and brief writing skills.  National recognition for individuals who
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have excelled in advocacy and service at their respective schools is also provided by the ORDER.
Each year, St. Mary's is entitled to select 10 students for this honor.

To be considered for THE ORDER OF BARRISTERS, please complete an application form,
available in Professor Schlueter's office (LFB 270), and return it to his office by Monday, March
24, at 5:00 p.m.  To be eligible you must meet at least two of the criteria listed on the back of the
application form and be a THIRD YEAR student.  Questions should be addressed to Professor David
Schlueter.  The faculty’s Advocacy Committee will review and select the ten new members.
Contacting any faculty member other than Professor Schlueter concerning your application is strictly
prohibited.

OFFICE OF CAMPUS MINISTRY

Time for Peacemaking: The Sacrament of Reconciliation: A priest will be available in
the Law Campus Ministry Office for confession or pastoral counseling on Wednesday, March 26,
from 11:00 a.m. - 1:00 p.m.

Spring Break: Again, this year a trip is being planned to Las Vegas, New Mexico (one hour
drive outside of Santa Fe) for Habitat for Humanity.  If you would like to sign up or need more
information, contact Law Campus Ministry at 431-6063.  This event is co-sponsored by Dean Bill
Piatt.

Spring Break Visit to Children’s Museum: Volunteers are needed to assist with the
museum trip for children from the Children’s Shelter and Visitation.  This event will take place on
Wednesday, March 19, from 12:30 - 2:30 p.m.  Contact first-year student Greta Stoltz at
9stoltz@1mail.stic.net.  The Children’s Museum is located at 305 East Houston Street, San Antonio.
Their phone number is 212-4453.

Volunteers or law students’ families will not have to pay entrance fee.  Stop by the Campus
Ministry office, if you need more information or call 436-3063. 

STUDENT ORGANIZATIONS

The Christian Legal Society will be meeting on Tuesdays, at 11:30 a.m. in the Alumni
Room of the Law Library.  Lunch will be provided as always.  Come and learn about your Spiritual
Gift and how to use that to reach out to others for Christ.

The St. Thomas More Society invites all students to attend our weekly meeting held on
Tuesdays from 11:00 a.m. to 12:00 p.m. in the Atrium of the Law Administration Building.
Carol Hewson leads our Bible study.  Please join us for prayer, fellowship, and great discussion.
Lunch will be provided.
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WRITING COMPETITIONS,
FELLOWSHIPS AND SCHOLARSHIPS

Unless otherwise noted, copies of detailed information regarding these writing competitions,
fellowships and scholarships are available from Ms. Lucille Wideman, Room 105 of the Law
Administration Building.

Animal Law Review Annual Writing Competition.  Papers must be a minimum of 25 double-
spaced pages.  A prize of $500 and an offer for publication in volume 10 will be awarded to one
winning entry.  Entries must be postmarked by July 31, 2003.  The Review may be contacted at the
following e-mail addresses: animalaw@lclark.edu or www.lclark.edu/org/animal law.

The Howard C. Schwab Memorial Award Essay Contest: This contest is sponsored by
the Family Law Section of the American Bar Association.  First prize will be $1,500; second prize
will be $1,000 and third prize will be $500.  The deadline for submission of the essay is April 4.
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PEOPLE'S LAW SCHOOL 

The ninth annual People's Law School will be held here at St. Mary's on Saturday, April 5,
2003 from 9:00 a.m. to 1:00 p.m.  The People's Law School is a free public seminar that features
local attorneys who are experts in their field. This year's agenda includes presentations in the
following areas: consumer law, family law, employment law, wills and probate, mediation, criminal
procedure, landlord-tenant, and small claims. 

Volunteers are needed for this event, which is co-sponsored by the San Antonio Bar
Foundation and Sister Grace's Campus Ministry. It is an excellent opportunity to meet local attorneys
while providing a valuable service to the community. Volunteer hours also qualify for pro bono
credit from the law school. 

Assistance is needed for set up on Friday afternoon April 4 , registration on Saturday
morning April 5th, and clean up early Saturday afternoon. Volunteers are welcome for any or all of
these times! Sign up with Mary Alfaro in the Career Services Office in the Library or call Bob
Kraemer at 436-3011 ext. 1577.

OFFICE OF CAMPUS MINISTRY

Fiesta Farewell:  The Fiesta Farewell will be held on Wednesday, April 9, from 11:45
a.m.-1:00 p.m. in the Law School Plaza.  Graduation pictures (wear business attire) will be taken
and Campus Ministry Service Awards presents.  All are invited.

ATTENTION 3Ls
$200 PMBR REBATE

St. Mary’s will, as announced earlier, rebate $200 to any graduate taking the Texas Bar
Examination for the first time in July 2003 who registers for the combined 6-day and 3-day
workshops.  
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If you did not lock in an earlier rate, the cost is $790 (ABA/LSD members) or $890 (Non-
ABA/LSD members) for the combined workshops.  The rebate works this way:  PMBR periodically
submits to the law school a list of students who have paid for the combined workshops.  If you are
on the list, the law school will then credit your student account with $200.

You can sign up with the following PMBR Reps:

3L Reps 2L Reps 1L Reps 
Sheri Palma #151 Sarah Schroeder #388 Annabel Lewis #573
Rolando Charles #39 Chuck Ruhmann #380 Kim Frost Gonzales #503
Edward Castillo #33 Willie McAllen #339 Brooklynn Chandler #466
Gaylia Brunson #25 Susan Goodson #305

TRANSIENT GRADES

Effective June 1, 2003, the following language replaces Section IV-J on page 27 of the current
Student Handbook:

J.  Transient Grades

Grades earned at other law schools while a student is in transient status are not used in
calculating the student’s cumulative grade-point average.   A transient-status course is listed
on the student’s transcript with a grade of “CR” (credit) assuming the grade was a passing
one.   Credit hours earned in transient-status courses count toward the 90-credit-hour
requirement for graduation, but do not count against the limit on “ungraded elective credit
hours” (that is, the pass/fail hours limitation), if the student received a letter grade or a
numerical grade (rather than a generic “pass”) in the transient-status course.

THE SCHOLAR: ST. MARY’S LAW REVIEW ON MINORITY ISSUES

The Scholar: St. Mary's Law Review on Minority Issues is currently recruiting Staff Writers
for the 2003-2004 school year. Current 1Ls and 2Ls are eligible for the positions. Application
packets are now available.  Applications will be distributed during the turn-in times for the 1L briefs,
at tables in the Law Classroom Building, and at any time in The Scholar (Law Library, Room 215).
Application packets are due by 5:00 p.m. on Friday, April 4.

There will be an informational meeting on Monday, March 31 at 4:00 p.m. in the Atrium
of the Law Administration Building.  Current and former law review Editors and Staff Writers will
be present to answer questions. Professor Rey Valencia will speak briefly on the benefits of law
review membership. All students are welcome for food and drinks.
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OFFICE OF FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE

Endowed Scholarship Applications: Applications may be requested at nluna@stmarytx.edu
or in the Financial Aid Office, Room 109 of the Law Faculty Building. The deadline for submitting
the completed application to the Financial Aid Office is 5 p.m. on Monday, April 7, 2003. No
exceptions will be made. 

FAFSA Reminder: If you have not yet renewed your Free Application for Federal Student
Aid (FAFSA) for 2003-2004, please complete and transmit online immediately. The website address
is www.fafsa.ed.gov.  The FAFSA for 2003-2004 covers the academic periods Summer 2003/ Fall
2003/Spring 2004. The recommended date was February 15. Grant and scholarship opportunities will
be missed if this process is delayed. 

COURT OF CRIMINAL APPEALS INTERNSHIP

A summer internship with the Staff Attorneys' Office at the Court of Criminal Appeals in
Austin, Texas is available for a limited number of students during the summer of 2003.  Students
who are selected for the program will work under the supervision of staff attorneys on criminal
appeals, petitions for discretionary review and habeas corpus petitions.  Those interested in applying
should send a resume and a cover letter to Professor Schmolesky in Room 224 of the Law Faculty
Building. In the letter please indicate if you have any preference for first or second summer session.
Students will receive 2 pass/fail credits upon successful completion of the program that requires a
minimum of 120 hours of work.  Students will receive credit as if for a course offered on the home
campus rather than transient credit and accepted students will be required to pay tuition to the law
school for their participation in the program.  Preference will be given to students who have
completed 2 years of law school, but students who have completed their first year may apply. The
deadline for applications is 12 noon on Monday, March 31, 2002. Students who have previously
expressed an interest in this program should reaffirm their interest by contacting Professor
Schmolesky in writing.

APPLICATIONS FOR ORDER OF THE BARRISTERS

THE ORDER OF BARRISTERS is a national honorary organization whose purpose is the
encouragement of oral advocacy and brief writing skills.  National recognition for individuals who
have excelled in advocacy and service at their respective schools is also provided by the ORDER.
Each year, St. Mary's is entitled to select 10 students for this honor.

To be considered for THE ORDER OF BARRISTERS, please complete an application form,
available in Professor Schlueter's office (LFB 270), and return it to his office by Monday, March
24, at 5:00 p.m.  To be eligible you must meet at least two of the criteria listed on the back of the
application form and be a THIRD YEAR student.  Questions should be addressed to Professor David
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Schlueter.  The faculty’s Advocacy Committee will review and select the ten new members.
Contacting any faculty member other than Professor Schlueter concerning your application is strictly
prohibited.

STUDENT ORGANIZATIONS

Attention WLA Members: Elections for next year’s Board are just around the corner!
Current Board members will be available to answer your questions on Wednesday, March 26, from
12:30 - 1:30 p.m. in the Alumni Room of the Law Library.  If you are unable to attend, send a
friend or e-mail your questions to the Board members at stmaryswla@yahoo.com.  Bring a sack
lunch.  We hope to see you there.

HLSA Announcements: 

 LAST CHANCE TO BECOME A HLSA MEMBER FOR THIS SCHOOL YEAR!!  All law students who
wish to become HLSA members, for this academic year, can do so until Monday, March 24.
Remember, the $25.00 annual fee pays for your HLSA t-shirt, and your non-transferable ticket to
HLSA’s Annual End-of-the-Year Banquet, as well as voting privileges during HLSA elections.
Membership forms can be picked up at the HLSA bulletin board and returned to Jessica Gomez, Box
#298.  Questions?  Contact Jenee at jeneemargo@msn.com.

CELEBRATION! RECOGNITION! FUN!  HLSA’s Fourth Annual End-of-the-Year Banquet will
be on Saturday, March 29, at 8:00 p.m. at the Menger Hotel in downtown San Antonio.  All paid
HLSA members are entitled to their own non-transferable ticket.  Tickets for guests are $25.00.
Tickets will be passed out and sold Tuesday through Thursday, March 25th – 27th, in the LC Foyer;
Tuesday and Thursday from 11:15 a.m. – 3 p.m. and Wednesday from 10:20 a.m. – 2:30 p.m.
Questions?  Contact Jenee at jeneemargo@msn.com.

SPEECH, SPEECH!!  Please join HLSA on Monday, March 24,  from 12:00 noon-1:00 p.m.
in the Atrium of the Law Administration Building for HLSA Candidate Speeches.  

LETS ROCK THE VOTE!!  HLSA Elections will be held Tuesday through Thursday, March
25th-27th, in the LC Foyer; Tuesday and Thursday from 11:15 a.m. – 3 p.m. and Wednesday from
10:20 a.m. – 2:30 p.m.  All paid HLSA members are encouraged to come out and vote!  Questions?
Contact Jenee at jeneemargo@msn.com.

WRITING COMPETITIONS,
FELLOWSHIPS AND SCHOLARSHIPS

Unless otherwise noted, copies of detailed information regarding these writing competitions,
fellowships and scholarships are available from Ms. Lucille Wideman, Room 105 of the Law
Administration Building.
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Animal Law Review Annual Writing Competition.  Papers must be a minimum of 25 double-
spaced pages.  A prize of $500 and an offer for publication in volume 10 will be awarded to one
winning entry.  Entries must be postmarked by July 31, 2003.  The Review may be contacted at the
following e-mail addresses: animalaw@lclark.edu or www.lclark.edu/org/animal law.

Attorney-CPA Foundation 2002-2003 Essay Contest: This essay contest has a specific
topic for students in the graduate/professional degree and is listed in the material regarding the
contest.  The grand prize will be $2,500, Runner up will received $1,500, Third and Fourth, each
$500 and 4 Regional Prizes, each $250.  Essays must be received by May 16, 2003.

The Brown Award for Excellence in Legal Writing: This award is sponsored by the Judge
John R. Brown Scholarship Foundation.  This year the stipend has increased to $7,500.  The
submission must be postmarked no later than April 25.  The recipient will be notified by July 18,
and the award will be presented at the American Bar Association convention in San Francisco,
California, August 8-12.

The Howard C. Schwab Memorial Award Essay Contest: This contest is sponsored by
the Family Law Section of the American Bar Association.  First prize will be $1,500; second prize
will be $1,000 and third prize will be $500.  The deadline for submission is April 4.
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LUNCH WITH THE DEAN

All students are invited to ask questions at a free “brown bag” lunch with Dean Bill Piatt on
Wednesday April 2, 2003, in the Law Alumni Room beginning at 11:00.  Lunch will be served at
11:00; questions and answers will begin after first-year classes let out at 11:20.

OFFICE OF CAMPUS MINISTRY

Peace in the Family: On April 3, at 12:15 p.m, there will be a lunch program sponsored
by University Ministry and Counseling Center on improving family communications. Fr. Terry
Weik, S.M. and Dr. Kurt Weber will facilitate the program. The program will be presented in the
Campus Ministry Office/Life Directions Building adjacent to Law Faculty Building.

Fiesta Farewell:  The Fiesta Farewell will be held on Wednesday, April 9, from 11:45
a.m.-1:00 p.m. in the Law School Plaza.  Graduation pictures (wear business attire) will be taken
and Campus Ministry Service Awards presents.  All are invited.  

Easter Extravaganza: On Tuesday, April 15, from 4:30 - 6:00 p.m. the Law Campus
Ministry and Phi Delta Phi will co-sponsor a Easter Extravaganza.  On Monday, April 14, at 3:30
p.m., in the Foyer of the Law Faculty Building, volunteers are needed to stuff Easter eggs.  All
law school families are invited to participate in games and egg hunt.  Volunteers are needed to help
host children from area shelters and George Gervin Youth program. 

First-Year Section Candy and Plastic Easter Egg Competition:  The section that brings
in the most bags of candy or plastic Easter eggs receives an end of the year social.  Barrels are
located near the Law Campus Ministry office for donations.  Any Phi Delta Phi member that
participates will also have a donation pledged in their behalf to a Phi Delta Phi event. Donations
must be received by noon Monday,  April 14.

Baby Shower at Healy Murphy:  The Women's Bar Association in conjunction with
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campus ministry will be sponsoring a baby shower for infants and toddlers at the child care center
at Healy Murphy on April 11.  Healy Murphy is a alternative educational program that provides child
care and support service for at risk youth in order to assist them in completing their high school
education.  Anyone who wishes to donate new or gently used baby items can drop them off at the
Law Campus Ministry office.

PEOPLE'S LAW SCHOOL 

The ninth annual People's Law School will be held at St. Mary's on Saturday, April 5,
2003 from 9:00 a.m. to 1:00 p.m.  The People's Law School is a free public seminar that
features local attorneys who are experts in their field. This year's agenda includes presentations in
the following areas: consumer law, family law, employment law, wills and probate, mediation,
criminal procedure, landlord-tenant, and small claims. 

Volunteers are needed for this event, which is co-sponsored by the San Antonio Bar
Foundation and Sister Grace's Campus Ministry. It is an excellent opportunity to meet local
attorneys while providing a valuable service to the community. Volunteer hours also qualify for
pro bono credit from the law school. 

Assistance is needed for set up on Friday afternoon, April 4, registration on Saturday
morning April 5th, and clean up early Saturday afternoon. Volunteers are welcome for any or all
of these times! Sign up with Mary Alfaro in the Career Services Office in the Library or call Bob
Kraemer at 436-3011 ext. 1577.

FACULTY KUDOS

Jeffrey F. Addicott, Assistant Professor of Law, has published Storm Clouds on the Horizon
of Darwinism:  Teaching the Anthropic Principle and Intelligent Design in Public Schools, in
Volume 63, Number 6, Ohio State Law Journal.  The law review article addresses the future legal
ramifications that the fledgling intelligent design movement and the scientific concept known as the
Anthropic Principle will have on the teaching of Darwinian evolution in the public schools.  Both
ideas are associated with the concept that an “unnamed” intelligent designer is responsible for the
creation and sustainment of life.  After covering all sides in the debate, the article argues that the
Supreme Court will ultimately allow, for instance, school boards to incorporate intelligent design
in the science curriculum.

 
EXAMSOFT

ExamSoft has just posted a MANDATORY Service Pack that should be installedprior to
taking any additional exams.  The Service Pack is available at the link provided below and will only
take a few minutes to download, even on a slow dial-up connection.  If you already took the
Qualification Examwhen you initially installed SofTest, it need NOT be retaken.
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At the end of the SofTest Service Pack installation, you will be prompted to enter your
Student ID and Password, both of which are provided at the bottom of this email message.  Once
again this is a MANDATORY Service Pack so you are required to install it if you intend to use
SofTest to take exams this semester.  The address is:

http://www.examsoft.com/servicepack

Among the functionality enhancements included are:

1) Significantly improved spell checking program for those schools that
permit its use.

2) Under the VIEW menu, a new "Hide Exam" option is available to block
your screen when/if you walk away from your laptop during an exam (i.e.
for restroom breaks).

3) Enhanced character & word count feature providing information on
selected text, the current essay answer and for all essay answers
combined.

If you have any questions, please contact Joe Bravo at (210) 431-6702.

ATTENTION STUDENTS

If you are graduating this semester, the deadline for registering for PMBR is April 18.  Also,
April 18 is the deadline to pay your balance and receive the tapes or CDs you ordered.  This deadline
and notice supercedes all other notices regarding the deadline for paying your balances.  This
includes those students who paid a deposit during their first or second year, or the fall of their third
year in order to get the CD’s you ordered for free, you must pay your balance by April 18.  If you
have any questions, please contact any PMBR Rep.  If you need to know your balance, please contact
PMBR at 1-800-523-0777.  

ATTENTION 3Ls
$200 PMBR REBATE

St. Mary’s will, as announced earlier, rebate $200 to any graduate taking the Texas Bar
Examination for the first time in July 2003 who registers for the combined 6-day and 3-day
workshops.  

If you did not lock in an earlier rate, the cost is $790 (ABA/LSD members) or $890 (Non-
ABA/LSD members) for the combined workshops.  The rebate works this way:  PMBR periodically
submits to the law school a list of students who have paid for the combined workshops.  If you are
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on the list, the law school will then credit your student account with $200.

You can sign up with the following PMBR Reps:

3L Reps 2L Reps 1L Reps 
Sheri Palma #151 Sarah Schroeder #388 Annabel Lewis #573
Rolando Charles #39 Chuck Ruhmann #380 Kim Frost Gonzales #503
Edward Castillo #33 Willie McAllen #339 Brooklynn Chandler #466
Gaylia Brunson #25 Susan Goodson #305

PRO BONO CERTIFICATE

The following 3Ls will be recognized at graduation with the Pro Bono Certificate.  To
qualify for the certificate a student must perform 50 hours of pro bono legal work, participate in
the Border Assistance Project or successfully complete a clinical course.  If a student believes he
or she has been overlooked please call Joaquin Amaya at 431-5765.

Carey Antwine Jason Galvan Rosa Medina
Ana M. Arrazola Ida Garcia Victoria Meza
Brooke A. Bauman Rose Elena Garza Hayat F. Nassour
Teresa M. Benitez Charles E. Gold Laura C. Oliveira
Adrianna Bernal Jenee M. Gonzales George Christopher Peters
Linda Brandmiller Teresa Gonzales Hernandez Hugo Pina
Ana Maria Bustamante Nancy G. Hardy Griselda Ponce
Lynn Cafiso Ronald Hope Laura Rodriquez
Roger Calhoun Renee Jaime Maria Ross
Eduardo Castillo Adriaan Jansee Leigh Dayna Rumfield
Maria Elena Castillo Gilbert Juarez Veronica M. Segovia
Dee Marlo E. Chico Phelicia Kossie Shelly Marie Siegfried
Laura Colunga Martinez Takeshia Lane Corinne Smith
Judith Anne Gres DeBerry Julie Link Pamela Swank
Cynthia De Leon Ronald R. Mackell, Jr. Aida Trevino
Suzanne Doughty Mary Karin Magnelli Veronica Vallejo
Eduardo Xavier Escobar Rachel Major David Walton
Analisa Figueroa

ST. MARY’S LAW JOURNAL
ATTENTION FIRST-YEAR STUDENTS

All first-year law students are encouraged to apply to be staff writers for the St. Mary’s Law
Journal. There are many benefits to being a staff writer, including the chance to publish a comment
in the Journal, which is one of the country’s top ten law reviews most frequently cited by state and
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federal courts.
For more information on the application process, the St. Mary’s Law Journal invites all first-

year law students to an informational dinner on Tuesday, April 15, 2003 at 4:30 p.m. in the
Alumni Room.  Please join us for an informal discussion on the benefits of being a Journal staff
writer and what the application process entails.

In addition, on Tuesday, April 22, 2003 from 10:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m., the Journal will
have an Open House. Please stop by the Journal office for refreshments and an office tour.
Representatives from the Journal will be there to answer any questions you may have concerning
Journal membership.

Please join us to consider this rewarding endeavor.

THE SCHOLAR: ST. MARY’S LAW REVIEW ON MINORITY ISSUES

The Scholar: St. Mary's Law Review on Minority Issues is currently recruiting Staff Writers
for the 2003-2004 school year. Current 1Ls and 2Ls are eligible for the positions. Application
packets are now available.  Applications will be distributed during the turn-in times for the 1L briefs,
at tables in the Law Classroom Building, and at any time in The Scholar office (Law Library, Room
215).  Application packets are due by 5:00 p.m. on Friday, April 4.

There will be an informational meeting on Monday, March 31 at 4:00 p.m. in the Atrium
of the Law Administration Building.  Current and former law review Editors and Staff Writers will
be present to answer questions. Professor Rey Valencia will speak briefly on the benefits of law
review membership. All students are welcome for food and drinks.

OFFICE OF FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE

Endowed Scholarships: Applications may be obtained by requesting them at
nluna@stmarytx.edu or at the Office of Financial Assistance.  Deadline for the applications is 5:00
p.m., Monday, April 7.  We recommend that you review the list of Endowed Scholarships on the St.
Mary's School of Law website (law.stmarytx.edu, under the “admissions” section).  If you find that
you fit the criteria for one or more of those scholarships, it would be to your benefit to address in
detail how you meet the criteria and include it in the narrative.  For instance, there is one scholarship
that is awarded to a student who is from a single parent family, whose parent works or worked in the
legal community.  The detailed information, such as the name of the parent, the description of the
type of employment and place of employment would be appropriate to list on the narrative attached
to the application.  If you feel that you meet that or some other criteria and you have already turned
in your application, you are still able to turn in the narrative statement so that we can attach it to your
application.

FAFSA Reminder:  If you plan on receiving financial assistance for this coming year, you
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should have already completed your Free Application for Federal Student Aid (FAFSA) for the
2003-2004 year.  If not, please submit online immediately.  The website is www.fafsa.ed.gov.

Summer Financial Assistance:  Budgets for summers sessions as well as the Innsbruck
program are now available in our office.  In order to receive financial assistance for the summer, the
2003-2004 FAFSA must be completed as well as The Loan Information Form, which is now
available in our office.  DO NOT TURN IN UNTIL YOU HAVE REGISTERED FOR YOUR
SUMMER COURSES.  The form is due April 16 and allows for sufficient time to make any course
changes you might need.  Please note that you must be enrolled for a minimum of 2 hours in either
Summer I or Summer II sessions to be considered eligible for financial assistance.

If you are planning to attend another institution during Summer 2003, and want to be
considered for financial assistance, you must complete a Student Consortium Agreement Form  This
form is available at the Law School Office of Financial Assistance.  Any grade earned while
attending another institution must appear on your academic transcript in order to avoid jeopardizing
future loan disbursements.

Due to recent changes in federal regulations, disbursement of the Stafford Loans will be
different for those students who will only be attending one summer session, whether here at St.
Mary's, at another institution, or any study abroad program.  Half of the disbursement will come at
the start of the summer session with the remaining half coming mid-way through the session.  If this
disbursement schedule is inconvenient, an Alternative Loan will allow one disbursement for the one
summer session.  For that reason you may want to process the Alternative Loan instead of the
Stafford Loan.  The Alternative Loan also allows us to request the funds a little earlier for those
students who will be participating in a study abroad program.  If however, you plan to attend two
summer sessions, then half of the funding will come at the beginning of the first summer session and
the remaining half at the beginning of the second summer session.

PHI DELTA PHI 

To all new members, WELCOME! We are glad to have you. 

Voting for the 2003-2004 Executive Committee of Phi Delta Phi will take place Tuesday,
April 1, 2003 at a general meeting from 4:30 to 5:30. Voting is anonymous and by ballot. Location
of the meeting is LC 102. Due to a time conflict for some of our new members, votes may also be
placed in the Law Classroom Building at a designated table from 9:00 a.m. to 12:00, April 1, 2003.
Ballot's will include voting for outstanding students and Professors.
 

Easter Extravaganza:  Volunteers are needed on April 15, from 3:45 - 6:30 p.m. for
Campus Ministry's Annual Easter Extravaganza 2003.   It is a wonderful opportunity to have fun
and give back to the community. There are a lot of games as well as the Easter Egg Hunt scheduled
and we need volunteers to join in the Fun! We also need help with stuffing the eggs on April 14, at
3:30 p.m.  A sign-up sheet is on the Phi Delta Phi Board in the Law Classroom Building. If you have
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any questions please contact Candace Kunz-Freed (Box 109) or Sister Grace.                                

The Annual Spring Mixer will be on April 10.  Look for the posted time and location on
the Phi Delta Phi Board. 

NEED A FUN BREAK BEFORE FINALS HIT... JOIN US FOR A 
Diversity Festival at the Law School Courtyard

Tuesday April 1, from 11:00 a.m. -1:00 p.m. 
(rain location: Alumni Room)

We'll CELEBRATE!! the gains made nation-wide in creating a more diverse student body.
The event is organized to coincide with oral arguments for the two University of Michigan
affirmative action cases the U.S. Supreme Court will hear addressing whether 1) creating a diverse
student body is a compelling government interest and 2) whether race can be used as a factor for
admissions. Bringing students of different backgrounds together allows students to learn from
people’s different experiences, backgrounds and perspectives.  With this in mind, we have invited
various organizations who represent minorities and who strive to bring forth different perspectives
about society's concerns.  

Come have a good FREE meal and listen to music by a local DJ as you visit with
representatives from these organizations! Sponsored by St. Mary’s Law Students for Diversity in
Higher Education, HLSA, SBA and BALSA.  For more information or to help out contact Griselda
Ponce at 325-7090 or Griselda@justice.com.

STUDENT ORGANIZATIONS

Christian Legal Society will be meeting on Tuesday, April 1, at 11:30 a.m. in the Alumni
room.  Lunch will be provided.  We will be discussing our Spiritual Gifts and plans for the end of
the year barbeque.

WRITING COMPETITIONS,
FELLOWSHIPS AND SCHOLARSHIPS

Unless otherwise noted, copies of detailed information regarding these writing competitions,
fellowships and scholarships are available from Ms. Lucille Wideman, Room 105 of the Law
Administration Building.

Animal Law Review Annual Writing Competition.  Papers must be a minimum of 25
double-spaced pages.  A prize of $500 and an offer for publication in volume 10 will be awarded to
one winning entry.  Entries must be postmarked by July 31, 2003.  The Review may be contacted
at the following e-mail addresses: animalaw@lclark.edu or www.lclark.edu/org/animal law.
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Attorney-CPA Foundation 2002-2003 Essay Contest: This essay contest has a specific
topic for students in the graduate/professional degree and is listed in the material regarding the
contest.  The grand prize will be $2,500, Runner up will received $1,500, Third and Fourth, each
$500 and 4 Regional Prizes, each $250.  Essays must be received by May 16, 2003.

The Brown Award for Excellence in Legal Writing: This award is sponsored by the Judge
John R. Brown Scholarship Foundation.  This year the stipend has increased to $7,500.  The
submission must be postmarked no later than April 25.  The recipient will be notified by July 18, and
the award will be presented at the American Bar Association convention in San Francisco,
California, August 8-12.

The Howard C. Schwab Memorial Award Essay Contest: This contest is sponsored by
the Family Law Section of the American Bar Association.  First prize will be $1,500; second prize
will be $1,000 and third prize will be $500.  The deadline for submission is April 4.
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HOMECOMING 2003
by Dean Bill Piatt

This is a particularly busy week for all. Fiesta Farewell (Wednesday, April 9) and the finals
of the first year Moot Court competition (same day) are always an exciting time. On Friday, April
11, you will have some unique opportunities to meet the alumni whose support you can count on
during your time here as a student, and in your careers after graduation. During that day, we will
have alumni on campus to attend our Continuing Legal Education Program. At 5:30 in the evening,
in the Alumni Room of the Library, we will have an alumni reception and a brief recognition
ceremony for some of our recent donors. I have been telling you of the wonderful support our alumni
offer; I hope you will take the opportunity to get to meet some of them in living color. Business attire
would be appropriate for the evening event. Take some time to introduce yourselves to our alumni.
You will soon be their colleagues in the alumni association. Networking is always a good career
move, and you will reap personal and professional benefits from getting to know the fine men and
women who preceded you at St. Mary's.
 

TORT REFORM

The Democratic Law Student Association invites you to attend a panel discussion on
the tort reform and medical malpractice bills (Hb4 and HJR3, respectively) that have recently
passed the Texas House of Representatives, on Friday, April 11, at 12 noon in the Atrium of
the Law Administration.  The panel will include District 125 State Representative and local
attorney, Joaquin Castro, a local Medical Malpractice/Personal Injury attorney, Ernest Valdez,
and Toxic Tort/Personal Injury attorney David Leibowitz.  The panel will talk about the debate
surrounding the bills, the significance and scope of the bills, and how these changes might affect
this area of the law in the future.  Lunch will be provided.

OFFICE OF CAMPUS MINISTRY

Fiesta Farewell:  The Fiesta Farewell will be held on Wednesday, April 9, from 11:45
a.m.-1:00 p.m. in the Law School Plaza.  Graduation pictures (wear business attire) will be
taken and Campus Ministry Service Awards presents.  All are invited.  
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Easter Extravaganza: On Tuesday, April 15, from 4:30 - 6:00 p.m. the Law Campus
Ministry and Phi Delta Phi will co-sponsor a Easter Extravaganza.  On Monday, April 14, at 3:30
p.m., in the Foyer of the Law Faculty Building, volunteers are needed to stuff Easter eggs.  All
law school families are invited to participate in games and egg hunt.  Volunteers are needed to help
host children from area shelters and George Gervin Youth program. 

First-Year Section Candy and Plastic Easter Egg Competition:  The section that brings
in the most bags of candy or plastic Easter eggs receives an end of the year social.  Barrels are
located near the Law Campus Ministry office for donations.  Any Phi Delta Phi member who
participates will also have a donation pledged in their behalf to a Phi Delta Phi event. Donations
must be received by noon Monday,  April 14.

Baby Shower at Healy Murphy:  The Women's Bar Association in conjunction with
campus ministry will be sponsoring a baby shower for infants and toddlers at the child care center
at Healy Murphy on Friday April 11.  Healy Murphy is a alternative educational program that
provides child care and support service for at risk youth in order to assist them in completing their
high school education.  Anyone who wishes to donate new or gently used baby items can drop them
off at the Law Campus Ministry office.

EXAMSOFT

ExamSoft has just posted a MANDATORY Service Pack that must be installed prior to
taking any additional exams.  The Service Pack is available at the link provided below and will only
take a few minutes to download, even on a slow dial-up connection.  If you already took the
Qualification Exam when you initially installed SofTest, the qualification exam need NOT be
retaken.

At the end of the SofTest Service Pack installation, you will be prompted to enter your
Student ID and Password.  Once again this is a MANDATORY Service Pack so you are required
to install it if you intend to use SofTest to take exams this semester.  The address is:

http://www.examsoft.com/servicepack

Among the functionality enhancements included are:

1) Significantly improved spell checking program for those schools that permit its use.

2) Under the VIEW menu, a new "Hide Exam" option is available to block your screen
when/if you walk away from your laptop during an exam (i.e., for restroom breaks).

3) Enhanced character & word count feature providing information on selected text, the
current essay answer and for all essay answers combined.
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If you have any questions, please contact Joe Bravo at (210) 431-6702.

STUDENTS TAKING THE BAR

If you are graduating this semester, the deadline for registering for PMBR is April 18.  Also,
April 18 is the deadline to pay your balance and receive the tapes or CDs you ordered.  This deadline
and notice supercedes all other notices regarding the deadline for paying your balances.  This
includes those students who paid a deposit during their first or second year, or the fall of their third
year in order to get the CD’s you ordered for free, you must pay your balance by April 18.  If you
have any questions, please contact any PMBR Rep. On and after April 18, you must call PMBR at
1-800-523-0777 in order to enroll and/or pay off your balance for the workshop(s).

PMBR ANNOUNCEMENTS

ATTENTION 3LS, IMPORTANT PMBR CHANGE: Dates for the 6-day workshop in San
Antonio will be Saturday, May 10, and end on Thursday, May 15.  The 3-day workshop in San
Antonio is scheduled for Tuesday, July 15 through Thursday, July 17.  The 6-day workshop in
Austin will begin on Sunday, May 11, and end on Friday, May 16.  If you are attending another
location, please call PMBR at 1-800-523-0777 to verify the workshop dates.

ATTENTION 3Ls
$200 PMBR REBATE

St. Mary’s will, as announced earlier, rebate $200 to any graduate taking the Texas Bar
Examination for the first time in July 2003 who registers for the combined 6-day and 3-day
workshops.  

If you did not lock in an earlier rate, the cost is $790 (ABA/LSD members) or $890 (Non-
ABA/LSD members) for the combined workshops.  The rebate works this way:  PMBR periodically
submits to the law school a list of students who have paid for the combined workshops.  If you are
on the list, the law school will then credit your student account with $200.

You can sign up with the following PMBR Reps:

3L Reps 2L Reps 1L Reps 
Sheri Palma #151 Sarah Schroeder #388 Annabel Lewis #573
Rolando Charles #39 Chuck Ruhmann #380 Kim Frost Gonzales #503
Edward Castillo #33 Willie McAllen #339 Brooklynn Chandler #466
Gaylia Brunson #25 Susan Goodson #305
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ST. MARY’S LAW JOURNAL
ATTENTION FIRST-YEAR STUDENTS

All first-year law students are encouraged to apply to be staff writers for the St. Mary’s Law
Journal. There are many benefits to being a staff writer, including the chance to publish a comment
in the Journal, which is one of the country’s top ten law reviews most frequently cited by state and
federal courts (http://law.wlu.edu/library/research/lawrevs/mostcited.htm).

For more information on the application process, the St. Mary’s Law Journal invites all first-
year law students to an informational dinner on Tuesday, April 15, 2003 at 4:30 p.m. in the
Alumni Room.  Please join us for an informal discussion on the benefits of being a Journal staff
writer and what the application process entails.

In addition, on Tuesday, April 22, 2003 from 10:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m., the Journal will
have an Open House. Please stop by the Journal office for refreshments and an office tour.
Representatives from the Journal will be there to answer any questions you may have concerning
Journal membership.  Please join us to consider this rewarding endeavor.

The Law Journal Bylaws are listed on the website (law.stmarytx.edu; click “Programs”; click
“Law Journal Bylaws”).

ASK-A-LAWYER CLINIC

Last Chance this Year!  The last Ask-a-Lawyer Clinic this semester is scheduled for Thursday,
April 10.   This is a GREAT opportunity for all law students to put into practice what they have been
learning in the classroom and apply it to real life.  Plus, you get valuable pro-bono hours, which
count towards a special certificate of recognition at graduation.  Ask-a-Lawyer is a collaborative
“clinic-like” experience with Catholic Charities.  We (law students) do the intake for a variety of
legal issues presented by the parishioners of St. Jude’s Church (divorce, custody, employment,
wills).

OFFICE OF FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE

Endowed Scholarships: Applications may be obtained by requesting them at
nluna@stmarytx.edu or at the Office of Financial Assistance.  Deadline for the applications is 5:00
p.m., Monday, April 7.  We recommend that you review the list of Endowed Scholarships on the
St. Mary's School of Law website (law.stmarytx.edu, under the “Admissions” section).  If you find
that you fit the criteria for one or more of those scholarships, it would be to your benefit to address
in detail how you meet the criteria and include it in the narrative.  For instance, there is one
scholarship that is awarded to a student who is from a single parent family, whose parent works or
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worked in the legal community.  The detailed information, such as the name of the parent, the
description of the type of employment and place of employment would be appropriate to list on the
narrative attached to the application.  If you feel that you meet that or some other criteria and you
have already turned in your application, you are still able to turn in the narrative statement so that
we can attach it to your application.

FAFSA Reminder:  If you plan on receiving financial assistance for this coming year, you
should have already completed your Free Application for Federal Student Aid (FAFSA) for the
2003-2004 year.  If not, please submit online immediately.  The website is www.fafsa.ed.gov.

Summer Financial Assistance:  Budgets for summers sessions as well as the Innsbruck
program are now available in our office.  In order to receive financial assistance for the summer, the
2003-2004 FAFSA must be completed as well as The Loan Information Form, which is now
available in our office.  DO NOT TURN IN UNTIL YOU HAVE REGISTERED FOR YOUR
SUMMER COURSES.  The form is due April 16 and allows for sufficient time to make any course
changes you might need.  Please note that you must be enrolled for a minimum of 2 hours in either
Summer I or Summer II sessions to be considered eligible for financial assistance.

If you are planning to attend another institution during Summer 2003, and want to be
considered for financial assistance, you must complete a Student Consortium Agreement Form  This
form is available at the Law School Office of Financial Assistance.  Any grade earned while
attending another institution must appear on your academic transcript in order to avoid jeopardizing
future loan disbursements.

Due to recent changes in federal regulations, disbursement of the Stafford Loans will be
different for those students who will only be attending one summer session, whether here at St.
Mary's, at another institution, or any study abroad program.  Half of the disbursement will come at
the start of the summer session with the remaining half coming mid-way through the session.  If this
disbursement schedule is inconvenient, an Alternative Loan will allow one disbursement for the one
summer session.  For that reason you may want to process the Alternative Loan instead of the
Stafford Loan.  The Alternative Loan also allows us to request the funds a little earlier for those
students who will be participating in a study abroad program.  If however, you plan to attend two
summer sessions, then half of the funding will come at the beginning of the first summer session and
the remaining half at the beginning of the second summer session.

PRO BONO CERTIFICATE

Oops!  The following students were inadvertently omitted from the Pro Bono Certificate list
in last week’s issue of the WITAN.  They are:

Connie L. Basel Cassandra F. Charles Amanda Doan Sheri Palma

To qualify for the certificate a student must perform 50 hours of pro bono legal work,
participate in the Border Assistance Project or successfully completed a clinical course.  The
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certificates will be given out at graduation.

PHI DELTA PHI 

Easter Extravaganza:  Volunteers are needed on April 15, from 3:45 - 6:30 p.m. for
Campus Ministry's Annual Easter Extravaganza 2003.   It is a wonderful opportunity to have
fun and give back to the community. There are a lot of games as well as the Easter Egg Hunt
scheduled and we need volunteers to join in the Fun! We also need help with stuffing the eggs on
April 14, at 3:30 p.m.  A sign-up sheet is on the Phi Delta Phi Board in the Law Classroom
Building. If you have any questions please contact Candace Kunz-Freed (Box 109) or Sister
Grace.   The Annual Spring Mixer will be on April 10.  Look for the posted time and location on
the Phi Delta Phi Board. 

STUDENT ORGANIZATIONS

WLA Event: There will be a general meeting on Friday, April 11, from 11:30-12:30 p.m.
in the Alumni Room of the Law Library.   Candidates speeches will be presented.  WLA is also
sponsoring a baby shower for the Healy Murphy Center.  The Center needs new or “gently used”
clothing and toddler clothing.  Please bring your unwrapped gift to the meeting.

BCWBA/WLA Pro Bono Wills Clinic: The event will be held at the Center for Legal and
Social Justice, from 8:00 a.m.-2:00 p.m, on Saturday, April 12.  You can sign up for a shift on
the WLA Board or you may contact Gail A. Jensen at gjensen@sanantonio.gov.  Spanish interpreters
are greatly needed.

Vote for the 2003-2004 WLA Board: Vote for next year’s Board on Monday, April 14,
from 9:00 a.m.-3:00 p.m. in the Law Classroom Building.  The 2003-2004 WLA Board will be
announced at the End of the Year Party.

WRITING COMPETITIONS,
FELLOWSHIPS AND SCHOLARSHIPS

Unless otherwise noted, copies of detailed information regarding these writing competitions,
fellowships and scholarships are available from Ms. Lucille Wideman, Room 105 of the Law
Administration Building.

Judge Lucius Bunton Memorial Law Scholarship: This scholarship is awarded through
the Permian Basin Area Foundation for Fall 2003.  Preference will be given to students from 23
Texas counties listed in the information regarding the scholarship.  Completed applications must be
postmarked no later than May 30, 2003.
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ST. MARY’S LAW JOURNAL
ATTENTION FIRST-YEAR STUDENTS

All first-year law students are encouraged to apply to be staff writers for the St. Mary’s Law
Journal. There are many benefits to being a staff writer, including the chance to publish a comment
in the Journal, which is one of the country’s top ten law reviews most frequently cited by state and
federal courts (http://law.wlu.edu/library/research/lawrevs/mostcited.htm).

For more information on the application process, the St. Mary’s Law Journal invites all first-
year law students to an informational dinner on Tuesday, April 15, 2003 at 4:30 p.m. in the
Alumni Room.  Please join us for an informal discussion on the benefits of being a Journal staff
writer and what the application process entails.

On Tuesday, April 22, 2003 from 10:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m., the Journal will have an Open
House. Please stop by the Journal office for refreshments and an office tour. Representatives from
the Journal will be there to answer any questions you may have concerning Journal membership.
Please join us to consider this rewarding endeavor.  The Law Journal Bylaws are listed on the
website (law.stmarytx.edu; click “Programs”; click “Law Journal Bylaws”).

OFFICE OF CAMPUS MINISTRY

Easter Extravaganza: On Tuesday, April 15, from 4:30 - 6:00 p.m. the Law Campus
Ministry and Phi Delta Phi will co-sponsor a Easter Extravaganza.  On Monday, April 14, at
3:30 p.m., in the Foyer of the Law Faculty Building, volunteers are needed to stuff Easter
eggs.  All law school families are invited to participate in games and egg hunt.  Volunteers are
needed to help host children from area shelters and George Gervin Youth program. 

First-Year Section Candy and Plastic Easter Egg Competition:  The section that
brings in the most bags of candy or plastic Easter eggs receives an end of the year social.  Barrels
are located near the Law Campus Ministry office for donations.  Any Phi Delta Phi member who
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participates will also have a donation pledged in their behalf to a Phi Delta Phi event. Donations
must be received by noon Monday,  April 14.  

Holy Week Schedule:  

Holy Thursday - April 17 - 7:00 p.m. Mass - Our Lady of Guadalupe Chapel
Good Friday Service - April 18 - 7:00 p.m. - Our Lady of Guadalupe Chapel
Holy Saturday -Easter Vigil - April 19 - 8:30 p.m. - Our Lady of Guadalupe Chapel
Easter Sunday - April 20 - 11:00 a.m. - Our Lady of Guadalupe Chapel

GUEST SPEAKER
Hosted By

The Scholar: St. Mary’s Law Review on Minority Issues

Mr. Xavier Rodriquez, Former Texas Supreme Court Justice and Fulbright & Jaworski,
Partner, will give an update on the status of labor and employment law in the 5 th Circuit on
Thursday April 17, at 11:00 a.m. in the Alumni Room of the Law Library.  CLE Credit: 1
hour.

For more information, contact Karla Jackson, Associate Editor of The Scholar at (210) 431-
4229.

FACULTY KUDOS

During the recent events of the St. Mary’s University President’s Peace Commission,
Professors Ana Novoa and Lee Teran were presented with the Alice Franzke Feminist Award.  The
St. Mary’s Women’s Caucus established the award in 1990 to honor members of the University
community who promote peace, empowerment, cooperation, equality, and respect of all persons.
The award commemorates the work of the late Dr. Franzke, a sociology professor at St. Mary’s from
1982 to 1989, in the field of civil rights and civil involvement.

SAYLA ESTATE PLANNING SCHOLARSHIP

SAYLA has established a scholarship fund which will provide an $2,000 stipend for the
Fall 2003 semester. The purpose of the San Antonio Young Lawyers Association Estate
Planning, Probate & Guardianship Scholarship is to encourage students having an interest in
advanced study in these areas of the law to pursue that interest. The scholarship is designed to
provide the funds necessary to cover the costs of both tuition and study materials associated with
enrollment in an advanced level course.

Applicants must have a minimum cumulative grade point average of 2.75 and must have
completed Wills & Estates and Trusts. Additionally, applicants must be registered for an
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advanced study course dealing with estate planning, probate, guardianship, elder law, or estate
tax in the semester for which the scholarship will be awarded. Financial need will be considered,
but it will not be the deciding factor.

Applications may be obtained from Ms. Caroline Buckley in the Raba Building and should
be returned to her or Prof. Beyer by April 30, 2003. The recipient will be notified in May 2003.  For
more information, contact Prof. Beyer in Raba 280.

UPCOMING JOB FAIRS

1.  DuPont Legal Minority Fair-Houston
Apply by:  Friday, April 11 directly to them
Interview:  Saturday, August 2

2.  Delaware Minority Job Fair--Wilmington, DE
Apply by:  Monday, April 14 directly to them but must get application from Law Career
Services Office
Interview:  Saturday, August 16

3.  Southeastern Minority Job Fair--Atlanta
Apply by:  noon, Friday, May 30 to Law Career Services Office
Interview: Friday, August 8 and Saturday, August 9

4. National Black Prosecutors Association Job Fair-Atlanta
Apply by:  Sunday, June 1 directly to them but must get registration form from Law Career
Services
Interview:  Tuesday, August 12

5.  Texas in Washington Recruitment Program-Washington D.C.
Apply by: noon, Thursday, June 5 to Law Career Services Office
Interview: Friday, August 15

��  Sunbelt Minority Job Fair--Dallas
Apply by noon, Friday, July 18 to Law Career Services Office
Interview:  Friday, September 5

On-campus interviewing will be Monday, September 15 through Friday, October 24, 2003.

OFFICE OF FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE

FAFSA Reminder:  If you plan on receiving financial assistance for this coming
year, you should have already completed your Free Application for Federal Student Aid (FAFSA)
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for the 2003-2004 year.  If not, please submit online immediately.  The website is www.fafsa.ed.gov.

Summer Financial Assistance :  Budgets for summers sessions as well as the Innsbruck
program are now available in our office.  In order to receive financial assistance for the summer, the
2003-2004 FAFSA must be completed as well as The Loan Information Form, which is now
available in our office.  DO  NOT TURN IN UNTIL YOU HAVE REGISTERED FOR YOUR
SUMMER COURSES.  The form is due April 16 and allows for sufficient time to make any course
changes you might need.  Please note that you must be enrolled for a minimum of 2 hours in either
Summer I or Summer II sessions to be considered eligible for financial assistance.

If you are planning to attend another institution during Summer 2003, and want to be
considered for financial assistance, you must complete a Student Consortium Agreement Form  This
form is available at the Law School Office of Financial Assistance.  Any grade earned while
attending another institution must appear on your academic transcript in order to avoid jeopardizing
future loan disbursements.

Due to recent changes in federal regulations, disbursement of the Stafford Loans will be
different for those students who will only be attending one summer session, whether here at St.
Mary's, at another institution, or any study abroad program.  Half of the disbursement will come at
the start of the summer session with the remaining half coming mid-way through the session.  If this
disbursement schedule is inconvenient, an Alternative Loan will allow one disbursement for the one
summer session.  For that reason you may want to process the Alternative Loan instead of the
Stafford Loan.  The Alternative Loan also allows us to request the funds a little earlier for those
students who will be participating in a study abroad program.  If however, you plan to attend two
summer sessions, then half of the funding will come at the beginning of the first summer session and
the remaining half at the beginning of the second summer session.

PHI DELTA PHI 

Easter Extravaganza:  Volunteers are needed on April 15, from 3:45 - 6:30 p.m. for
Campus Ministry's Annual Easter Extravaganza 2003.   It is a wonderful opportunity to have
fun and give back to the community. There are a lot of games as well as the Easter Egg Hunt
scheduled and we need volunteers to join in the Fun! We also need help with stuffing the eggs on
April 14, at 3:30 p.m.  A sign-up sheet is on the Phi Delta Phi Board in the Law Classroom
Building. If you have any questions please contact Candace Kunz-Freed (Box 109) or Sister
Grace.   The Annual Spring Mixer will be on April 10.  Look for the posted time and location on
the Phi Delta Phi Board. 

STUDENT ORGANIZATIONS

Vote for the 2003-2004 WLA Board: Vote for next year’s Board on  Monday, April 14,
from 9:00 a.m.-3:00 p.m. in the Law Classroom Building.  The 2003-2004 WLA Board will be
announced at the End of the Year Party.
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The Christian Legal Society will meet on Tuesday, April 15, at 11:30 in the Alumni Room
of the Law Library.  This is our last meeting, so don’t miss a chance to relax with other Christian
law students before the stresses of finals hit.  Lunch will be provided.

WRITING COMPETITIONS,
FELLOWSHIPS AND SCHOLARSHIPS

Unless otherwise noted, copies of detailed information regarding these writing competitions,
fellowships and scholarships are available from Ms. Lucille Wideman, Room 105 of the Law
Administration Building.

Judge Lucius Bunton Memorial Law Scholarship: This scholarship is awarded through
the Permian Basin Area Foundation for Fall 2003.  Preference will be given to students from 23
Texas counties listed in the information regarding the scholarship.  Completed applications must be
postmarked no later than May 30, 2003.
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INNSBRUCK PROGRAM STILL OPEN

Although the recommended registration deadline for this summer's Innsbruck program has
passed, St. Mary's students still may enroll.  If you have not finalized your plans for this summer,
consider this extraordinary opportunity to travel and study in Europe with students from many
American and foreign law schools.  The program's first-class faculty is selected for its teaching
ability and expertise in international law and procedure, and includes the Chief Justice of the United
States.  For an application, visit the program's website (law.stmarytx.edu; click “Programs,” then
click “Innsbruck” on the drop-down list) or pick one up from Ms. Caroline Buckley in the Law
Faculty Building.  Completed forms should be returned to Ms. Catherine Mery in the Law
Administration Building.  We can assure you a seat in the class of your choice, but you do need to
make housing arrangements quickly.  If you have questions, please contact Prof. Reamey at ext.
2233, or Prof. Ariens at ext. 2009.

EXAM NUMBERS, SPRING 2003

Exam numbers for the Spring 2003 final exam period are available for pick-up from Ms.
Yvonne Olfers, Director of Student Records, LAB 123, beginning Monday, April 21.  PHOTO
ID IS REQUIRED -- To avoid delays, please have your photo ID ready when your enter Ms.
Olfers' office.  If you have already used your four-digit exam number for a midterm or other test,
that same number is used on your remaining final exams.

CONGRATULATIONS!

The St. Mary’s Law Journal extends congratulations to Bob Kraemer.  In a recent
mandamus proceeding, the Fourth Court of Appeals cited Bob’s comment, Attorney-Client
Conundrum: The Use of Arbitration Agreements for Legal Malpractice in Texas, 33 St. Mary’s
L.J. 909 (2002).  Kramer is a third-year law student and Solicitation/Articles Editor for Volume
34 of the St. Mary’s Law Journal.
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ATTENTION FIRST-YEAR STUDENTS

Applications for membership on the St. Mary’s Law Journal will be available to first-year
students beginning on Friday, May 9, during the following times:

• 11:00 a.m. – 4:30 p.m. in front of the Law Faculty Building (Raba) (under the overhang);
and 

• 12:00 p.m. – 5:00 p.m. in the St. Mary’s Law Journal Business Office (2nd floor- Law
Library, Room 223).

Applications will be available in the Law Journal Business Office until Monday, June 2.

Instructions will be included in the application packet.  The cost for an application is
$3.00 (cash or check).  Applications are due on Friday, June 6, in the Law Journal office.

Please note that only 1Ls are eligible to apply to be members of the Journal,
therefore this will be your only chance to apply for Journal membership.

Students accepted for membership on the St. Mary’s Law Journal will be required to
attend an orientation session from 9:30 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. on Saturday, August 23, at the Law
Library.

FACULTY KUDOS

Congratulations to Professor Placido Gomez, whose article on the reliability of expert
testimony about gangs was published this week (34 St. Mary’s Law Journal 581-622 (2003)) .

SAYLA ESTATE PLANNING SCHOLARSHIP

SAYLA has established a scholarship fund which will provide an $2,000 stipend for the Fall
2003 semester. The purpose of the San Antonio Young Lawyers Association Estate Planning,
Probate & Guardianship Scholarship is to encourage students having an interest in advanced study
in these areas of the law to pursue that interest. The scholarship is designed to provide the funds
necessary to cover the costs of both tuition and study materials associated with enrollment in an
advanced level course.

Applicants must have a minimum cumulative grade point average of 2.75 and must have
completed Wills & Estates and Trusts. Additionally, applicants must be registered for an advanced
study course dealing with estate planning, probate, guardianship, elder law, or estate tax in the
semester for which the scholarship will be awarded.  Financial need will be considered, but it will
not be the deciding factor.
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Applications may be obtained from Ms. Caroline Buckley in the Raba Building and should
be returned to her or Prof. Beyer by April 30, 2003. The recipient will be notified in May 2003.  For
more information, contact Prof. Beyer in Raba 280.

UPCOMING JOB FAIRS

1.  DuPont Legal Minority Fair-Houston
Apply by:  Friday, April 11 directly to them
Interview:  Saturday, August 2

2.  Delaware Minority Job Fair--Wilmington, DE
Apply by:  Monday, April 14 directly to them but must get application from Law Career
Services Office
Interview:  Saturday, August 16

3.  Southeastern Minority Job Fair--Atlanta
Apply by:  noon, Friday, May 30 to Law Career Services Office
Interview: Friday, August 8 and Saturday, August 9

4. National Black Prosecutors Association Job Fair-Atlanta
Apply by:  Sunday, June 1 directly to them but must get registration form from Law Career
Services
Interview:  Tuesday, August 12

5.  Texas in Washington Recruitment Program-Washington D.C.
Apply by: noon, Thursday, June 5 to Law Career Services Office
Interview: Friday, August 15

��  Sunbelt Minority Job Fair--Dallas
Apply by noon, Friday, July 18 to Law Career Services Office
Interview:  Friday, September 5

On-campus interviewing will be Monday, September 15 through Friday, October 24, 2003.

ATTENTION ALL STUDENTS WITH LOCKERS  

The time has come to renew or return.  You must return your key to Mary Alfaro in the
Career Services Center by Friday, May 9.  Your check will be returned to you.  If you choose to
renew and keep your present locker, then you must fill out a new form and submit a new check to
Ms. Alfaro also by Friday, May 9.  Checks that are unclaimed and were received for the 2002-2003
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academic year will be deposited on Tuesday, May 13.  Thank you for your cooperation!
Rachel Dragony, SBA Treasurer.

ATTENTION STUDENTS INTERESTED IN A BAR REVIEW COURSE! 

You should know that there is more than one way to skin a cat (or pass the bar in this
case!)  Passyourbar.com is gearing up for it's new classes for the July, 2003 test takers.  There are
several options available including self-taught courses, conference call assistance, and perhaps
live courses in San Antonio!! (They are being scheduled around other Bar Review classes being
taught this spring–dependent upon the number of people who enroll).   For more information,
contact Linda Brandmiller, St. Mary's Law School Passyourbar Representative or email to
texaslunachick@hotmail.com.

STATE BAR OF TEXAS LAW STUDENT DIVISION MEMBERS

The State Bar of Texas will soon pick one student from the nine law schools in the state to
receive the Legal Professionalism Award.  The winning student will receive a $500 award plus an
all expense paid trip to the State Bar Annual Meeting in June.  The award will be based upon extra-
curricular activities and accomplishments, both before and during law school.  Please contact your
SBOT LSD representative, Rachel Dragony by e-mail: rdragony@stmarytx.edu or phone:  210-380-
2429 for an application.  To enter the contest you must submit your application to Rachel by
Thursday, May 1. 

OFFICE OF FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE

FAFSA Reminder:  If you plan on receiving financial assistance for this coming year, you
should have already completed your Free Application for Federal Student Aid (FAFSA) for the
2003-2004 year.  If not, please submit online immediately.  The website is www.fafsa.ed.gov.

Summer Financial Assistance :  Budgets for summers sessions as well as the Innsbruck
program are now available in our office.  In order to receive financial assistance for the summer, the
2003-2004 FAFSA must be completed as well as The Loan Information Form, which is now
available in our office.  DO  NOT TURN IN UNTIL YOU HAVE REGISTERED FOR YOUR
SUMMER COURSES.  The form is due April 16 and allows for sufficient time to make any course
changes you might need.  Please note that you must be enrolled for a minimum of 2 hours in either
Summer I or Summer II sessions to be considered eligible for financial assistance.

If you are planning to attend another institution during Summer 2003, and want to be
considered for financial assistance, you must complete a Student Consortium Agreement Form  This
form is available at the Law School Office of Financial Assistance.  Any grade earned while
attending another institution must appear on your academic transcript in order to avoid jeopardizing
future loan disbursements.
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Due to recent changes in federal regulations, disbursement of the Stafford Loans will be
different for those students who will only be attending one summer session, whether here at St.
Mary's, at another institution, or any study abroad program.  Half of the disbursement will come at
the start of the summer session with the remaining half coming mid-way through the session.  If this
disbursement schedule is inconvenient, an Alternative Loan will allow one disbursement for the one
summer session.  For that reason you may want to process the Alternative Loan instead of the
Stafford Loan.  The Alternative Loan also allows us to request the funds a little earlier for those
students who will be participating in a study abroad program.  If however, you plan to attend two
summer sessions, then half of the funding will come at the beginning of the first summer session and
the remaining half at the beginning of the second summer session.
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TIME CHANGE FOR COURSES FOR FALL 2003

The Scheduling Committee has approved the time change of Mediation and Negotiations
for the Fall 2003 semester from 2:30 - 5:30 p.m. to 2:50 - 5:50 p.m. on Wednesdays, so as not to
conflict with Professional Responsibility.

INNSBRUCK PROGRAM STILL OPEN

Although the recommended registration deadline for this summer's Innsbruck program has
passed, St. Mary's students still may enroll.  If you have not finalized your plans for this summer,
consider this extraordinary opportunity to travel and study in Europe with students from many
American and foreign law schools.  The program's first-class faculty is selected for its teaching
ability and expertise in international law and procedure, and includes the Chief Justice of the United
States.  For an application, visit the program's website (law.stmarytx.edu; click “Programs,” then
click “Innsbruck” on the drop-down list) or pick one up from Ms. Caroline Buckley in the Law
Faculty Building.  Completed forms should be returned to Ms. Catherine Mery in the Law
Administration Building.  We can assure you a seat in the class of your choice, but you do need to
make housing arrangements quickly.  If you have questions, please contact Prof. Reamey at ext.
2233, or Prof. Ariens at ext. 2009.

EXAM NUMBERS, SPRING 2003

Exam numbers for the Spring 2003 final exam period are available for pick-up from Ms.
Yvonne Olfers, Director of Student Records, LAB 123, beginning Monday, April 21.  PHOTO ID
IS REQUIRED -- To avoid delays, please have your photo ID ready when your enter Ms. Olfers'
office.  If you have already used your four-digit exam number for a midterm or other test, that same
number is used on your remaining final exams.
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ATTENTION FIRST-YEAR STUDENTS

Applications for membership on the St. Mary’s Law Journal will be available to first-year
students beginning on Friday, May 9, during the following times:

• 11:00 a.m. – 4:30 p.m. in front of the Law Faculty Building (Raba) (under the overhang);
and  

• 12:00 p.m. – 5:00 p.m. in the St. Mary’s Law Journal Business Office (2nd floor- Law
Library, Room 223).

Applications will be available in the Law Journal Business Office until Monday, June 2.

Instructions will be included in the application packet.  The cost for an application is
$3.00 (cash or check).  Applications are due on Friday, June 6, in the Law Journal office.

Please note that only 1Ls are eligible to apply to be members of the Journal,
therefore this will be your only chance to apply for Journal membership.

Students accepted for membership on the St. Mary’s Law Journal will be required to
attend an orientation session from 9:30 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. on Saturday, August 23, at the Law
Library.

UPCOMING JOB FAIRS

Southeastern Minority Job Fair--Atlanta
Apply by:  noon, Friday, May 30 to Law Career Services Office
Interview: Friday, August 8 and Saturday, August 9

National Black Prosecutors Association Job Fair-Atlanta
Apply by:  Sunday, June 1 directly to them but must get registration form from Law Career
Services
Interview:  Tuesday, August 12

Texas in Washington Recruitment Program-Washington D.C.
Apply by: noon, Thursday, June 5 to Law Career Services Office
Interview: Friday, August 15

Sunbelt Minority Job Fair--Dallas
Apply by noon, Friday, July 18 to Law Career Services Office
Interview:  Friday, September 5

On-campus interviewing will be Monday, September 15 through Friday, October 24, 2003.
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ATTENTION ALL STUDENTS WITH LOCKERS  

The time has come to renew or return.  You must return your key to Mary Alfaro in the
Career Services Center by Friday, May 9.  Your check will be returned to you.  If you choose to
renew and keep your present locker, then you must fill out a new form and submit a new check to
Ms. Alfaro also by Friday, May 9.  Checks that are unclaimed and were received for the 2002-2003
academic year will be deposited on Tuesday, May 13.  Thank you for your cooperation!
Rachel Dragony, SBA Treasurer.

ATTENTION STUDENTS INTERESTED IN A BAR REVIEW COURSE! 

You should know that there is more than one way to skin a cat (or pass the bar in this
case!)  Passyourbar.com is gearing up for it's new classes for the July, 2003 test takers.  There are
several options available including self-taught courses, conference call assistance, and perhaps
live courses in San Antonio!! (They are being scheduled around other Bar Review classes being
taught this spring–dependent upon the number of people who enroll).   For more information,
contact Linda Brandmiller, St. Mary's Law School Passyourbar Representative or email to
texaslunachick@hotmail.com.

STATE BAR OF TEXAS LAW STUDENT DIVISION MEMBERS

The State Bar of Texas will soon pick one student from the nine law schools in the state to
receive the Legal Professionalism Award.  The winning student will receive a $500 award plus an
all expense paid trip to the State Bar Annual Meeting in June.  The award will be based upon extra-
curricular activities and accomplishments, both before and during law school.  Please contact your
SBOT LSD representative, Rachel Dragony by e-mail: rdragony@stmarytx.edu or phone:  210-380-
2429 for an application.  To enter the contest you must submit your application to Rachel by
Thursday, May 1. 

OFFICE OF FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE

FAFSA Reminder:  If you plan on receiving financial assistance for this coming year, you
should have already completed your Free Application for Federal Student Aid (FAFSA) for the
2003-2004 year.  If not, please submit online immediately.  The website is www.fafsa.ed.gov.

Summer Financial Assistance:  Budgets for summers sessions as well as the Innsbruck
program are now available in our office.  In order to receive financial assistance for the summer, the
2003-2004 FAFSA must be completed as well as The Loan Information Form, which is now
available in our office.  DO  NOT TURN IN UNTIL YOU HAVE REGISTERED FOR YOUR
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SUMMER COURSES.  The form is due April 16 and allows for sufficient time to make any course
changes you might need.  Please note that you must be enrolled for a minimum of 2 hours in either
Summer I or Summer II sessions to be considered eligible for financial assistance.

If you are planning to attend another institution during Summer 2003, and want to be
considered for financial assistance, you must complete a Student Consortium Agreement Form  This
form is available at the Law School Office of Financial Assistance.  Any grade earned while
attending another institution must appear on your academic transcript in order to avoid jeopardizing
future loan disbursements.

Due to recent changes in federal regulations, disbursement of the Stafford Loans will be
different for those students who will only be attending one summer session, whether here at St.
Mary's, at another institution, or any study abroad program.  Half of the disbursement will come at
the start of the summer session with the remaining half coming mid-way through the session.  If this
disbursement schedule is inconvenient, an Alternative Loan will allow one disbursement for the one
summer session.  For that reason you may want to process the Alternative Loan instead of the
Stafford Loan.  The Alternative Loan also allows us to request the funds a little earlier for those
students who will be participating in a study abroad program.  If however, you plan to attend two
summer sessions, then half of the funding will come at the beginning of the first summer session and
the remaining half at the beginning of the second summer session.

WRITING COMPETITIONS,
FELLOWSHIPS AND SCHOLARSHIPS

Unless otherwise noted, copies of detailed information regarding these writing competitions,
fellowships and scholarships are available from Ms. Lucille Wideman, Room 105 of the Law
Administration Building.

2003 Santa Clara University Computer and High Technology Law Journal Comment
Contest.  The is a student-run semiannual publication providing a practical resource for the high
technology industry and the corresponding legal community.  First place will be awarded $2,000,
second place will be awarded $1,500, and third place will be award $1,000 and all winning selections
may be selected for publication in Volume 20 of the Journal.  Comments must be postmarked by
June 1, 2003.
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